S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th May 2022 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. TO ELECT A CHAIRMAN FOR THE ENSUING YEAR:  
Mrs Cornwell passed the proceedings over to Mr Jordan the Vice Chairman who asked members for nominations for a chairman for the ensuing year. Mr Jordan proposed that Mr David Price continue in his role as Chairman of the Parish Council, as Mr Price had agreed in principle before the meeting due to his absence, this was seconded by Mr Narborough, there being no other nominations this was unanimously agreed.  

2. TO ELECT A VICE CHAIRMAN FOR THE ENSUING YEAR:  
Mrs Cornwell asked for nominations for the role of Vice Chairman. Mr Narborough proposed that Mr Ivan Jordan continue in his role as Vice Chairman, there being no other nominations this was seconded by Mr Scales and unanimously agreed. 

TO SIGN DECLARATIONS OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE – CHAIRMAN AND VICE CHAIRMAN: 

It was confirmed that both Mr Price and Mr Jordan would each sign their Declaration of Acceptance of Office
3. PRESENT: Mr I Jordan, Mrs T Banks, Mrs D Gotts, Mr A Evans, Mr S Wells, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

APOLOGIES: Mr D Price, Mr J Smallwood, Mrs M Albinson, Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds and County Councillor Mr N Daubney

4. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th April 2022, with one minor amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour, they were signed by the Vice Chairman. 
5. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
6. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present
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7. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 
Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report.
Borough Councillor Middleton: No Report

County Councillor Daubney: No Report
8.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Planning  

Mrs Cornwell explained that Mr Bland would be providing his Planning Report first this evening as he had to attend another meeting elsewhere and would be leaving the meeting straight after.
Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with copies of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and 

Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.

20/01954/RMM

Reserved Matters Application following outline planning permission 17/01151/OM for the construction of 450 dwellings with associated infrastructure, to include access, landscaping, appearance, layout, and scale.
Land NW of South Wootton School Off Edward Benefer Way King's Lynn:  

Mr Bland reported that earlier in the day he had attended the Borough Council’s Planning Committee Meeting regarding the above application. He confirmed that unfortunately, the meeting was adjourned until Thursday 12th May and that as he would be unable to attend the new date, Mr Scales would go along and read our presentation to the Committee.

Mr Bland said that during the day he had managed to speak to representatives of Larkfleet and suggested that it would be a good idea to invite them to our next meeting, to catch up on the progress of the development.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would contact Larkfleet Developments / Allison Homes and invite them to attend our June meeting.

To Elect a Chairman of the Planning Committee for the Ensuing Year: Mrs Cornwell asked members for nominations for a Chairman of the Planning Committee for the ensuing year. Mr Scales proposed that Mr Paul Bland continue in his role as Chairman of the Planning Committee, this was
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 seconded by Mr Reynolds, there being no other nominations this was unanimously agreed.  

Mr Bland thanked members for electing him as the Chairman of the Planning Committee and he left the meeting.

Bus Shelters:  Mr Reynolds reported that both Bus Shelters at Langley Road have yet to be cleaned, both have graffiti on them which needs to be removed.

Mrs Kirby stated that the matter had been reported to Cleanup at the Borough Council following the last meeting, however, she would report them again.

NCC Parish Partnership Scheme - SAM2:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Parish Councils bid to the Parish Partnership Scheme for a SAM2 had been successful, it was said that the Parish Partnership Scheme will fund 50% of the cost and that Mrs Cornwell will now submit the appropriate paperwork for signing by the County Council.

Archaeological Dig at Knights Hill:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had spoken to Mr Smallwood, and he wished to inform members that Ornamental Bricks were being made on the site.

Assets  
Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held however, he had one or two items to mention.
Flooding at the Pond: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Pond works and was disappointed to report that the remedial works to the chamber had not yet taken place. He explained that the Pond water levels have now dropped and the chambers are empty. It is the perfect time to carry out the work.

Mr Narborough asked Mrs Cornwell to contact the contractors to request that they return to complete the job as soon as possible.

Hole on the eastern edge of the Pond:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the hole which has formed close to the edge of the Pond and asked when the work would be carried out to fill this.

Mrs Cornwell explained that the contractor has ordered all the materials for the job, and he will carry out the work as soon as he possibly can.
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Allotments – Use of Hosepipes and Water pumps:  Mr Reynolds reported that on Friday 6th May at about 11am, an elderly person at the Allotments had almost tripped over a hosepipe attached to a submersible pump. He said that there had been a general commotion, when it was suggested that the use of hosepipes could be a trip hazard.
Mrs Banks stated that there are all sorts of risks at the Allotments, such as uneven ground and suggested that people generally need to take care. She added that she had been at the Allotments many times in the last three weeks and hadn’t seen anyone using pumps or hosepipes.
After discussion, members agreed that if Allotment Tenants experience any problem at the Allotments, they must come directly to the Parish Office to make a report. It was agreed that a Poster should be placed on the Noticeboard to that effect.

9 Acre field: Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that she had spoken to Helen from Ward Gethin Archer who has confirmed that the transfer of land at the 9 Acre field is complete. 
She added that the registration of the land will now take place, however, due to Land Registry being hugely backlogged, this could take some time, perhaps to 2023.

It was explained that the Parish Council can ask for the registration of the land to be expedited, however, this can only be done in cases of hardship or if it delays another transaction, and neither apply.
It was asked if the Car Park can now be opened and whether tree planting can take place.
Mr Jordan stated that the Parish Council needs to wait for the land to be registered which will hopefully happen sooner than indicated.

Surface water drainage ponds: Mr Wells spoke regarding the water drainage ponds at the 9 Acre field and asked when the fencing would be installed for safety reasons.

It was said that the matter had been raised in the past and the developer had agreed to install some knee-railing in order to limit the potential for unintended access.
Mrs Cornwell agreed to contact the developer for an update.
(Clerk’s Note: The developer has confirmed that the knee rail fencing will be installed as soon as possible, hopefully within the next couple of weeks.
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Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that no meeting had been held, however, informed members that Mrs Liz Manning the Internal Auditor had carried out the Internal Audit and had provided the Parish Council with a comprehensive report and a complimentary letter.
End of Year Return: Mrs Cornwell referred members to Section 2 of the Annual Return – Annual governance statement and asked all Parish Councillors to answer yes or no to the nine questions which he read out.  After giving a yes answer to questions 1 to 8 with question 9 not applicable this section was signed by the Parish Council Vice Chairman and the Clerk. Accounting Statements for 2021/2022 were also approved and signed.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that all the information would now be sent to the External Auditors, PKF Littlejohn.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Jordan with the Bank Statements for April 2022 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Jordan was happy that everything balanced, he initialled the Bank Statements. 
Parish Office Extension: Mr Jordan confirmed that the tender process for the Parish Office Extension is now complete, and the builder has been appointed.

It was said that Mr John D’Aloia has been selected to carry out the work, as he was competitively priced, he is local, he can work within our timescales, and that he built the original building and is familiar with it.

Mr Jordan confirmed that the Parish Council has £42,451.63 of Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) money to help fund the project.

Policy
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that no meeting had been held, however, stated that one document needed to be reviewed and adopted.
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Accessibility:   Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated document and confirmed that there had been no amendments to the document. With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should adopt the Accessibility Document; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
9. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Junior School: - See attached.
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts reported that the Cycle Inhibitors have now been removed, it was said that they had become in a poor state of repair and that there are no plans for them to be replaced.
Tree watering at the park is ongoing, to give the newly planted trees the best chance of survival.

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the recent planting of an Indian Bean tree at Wootton Park and said that Mr Smallwood had been in touch to say that the Parish Council has a Policy to only plant native trees.
Mrs Gotts said that she would pass the information on to Mr Border the Chairman of the Wootton Park Committee.

Mr Hofmeister kindly offered to compile a list of Native Trees for future reference.

Mrs Gotts reported that members of payback in the community group have now moved on to carry out various projects elsewhere. 
The Green Fingered Gym will restart on the second Wednesday of the month from 5.30pm in the park if anyone wishes to volunteer, in the event of heavy rain it will be cancelled.
Mrs Gotts reminded members that the “200 Club” still needs more members, anyone wishing to join the “200 Club” can do so by contacting Tracey at the Parish Office.

Queens Platinum Jubilee Event:  Finally, it was said that a Picnic on the Park event is being planned on Wootton Park on Friday 3rd June 2022, from 10am until 5pm, there will be various stalls, a band, a dog show, children’s events, a bar and food stalls.
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If anyone is able to volunteer to help out, can they please contact Mr Will Border, the Wootton Park Committee Chairman.

With no questions, all members were happy.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks confirmed that a meeting had been held on 26th April 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

It was said that members of SWiB had decided that three categories/areas would be submitted for the virtual Anglia in Bloom competition; these being, Wootton Park, the Churchyard Garden and The Green – all the relevant wording and photos are ready to be sent. Hopefully next years competition, will run as normal.
Mr Hofmeister spoke regarding the SWiB Pond Noticeboard and explained that he had now repaired it and it is ready for installation, however, due to the recently laid planings and the condition of the ground, it would have to be placed in a new location opposite the original site.

Members were happy with the new location for siting and thanks were given to Mr Hofmeister for repairing the Noticeboard.
With nothing more to add and no questions, all members were happy.

10. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
               
BCKLWN
Mayors Design Awards           
 Info

NCC
Temp Road Closure – Church Lane                      Email PC


Police
Engagement Questionnaire                                          “


BCKLWN
Waste & Recycling collection changes                         “


NCC
Safer Newsletter
    “


11. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
1
UK Power Network

108347
Willow Rd Lighting Col         1522.80

2
Your Local Paper

108348
PO Extension Advert

222.00

3
Comm Action Norfolk

108349
Subs 2022-23

  
  20.00

4
BCKLWN


108350
Trade Bin – PC
          1358.67

5
BCKLWN


108351
Trade Bin – VH
          1144.69

6
ECS Computers

108352
Online Backup/Email

171.36

7
K & M Lighting


108353
Maint – April


499.19                       8
Total Energies


108354
PO Electric


  64.99

9
Total Energies


108355
VH Electric


181.98
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10
Total Energies


108356
S/Lighting Supply                 2004.16

11
S Wightman


108357
1 x Bin Empty

  
  50.00

12
ECS Computers

108358
Toner Cartridge

546.00

13
Office Depot


108359
Stamps & Envelopes

201.98

14
A10 Pest Control

108360
Allots – Rats


134.40

15
Mr Brights


108361
VH Cleaning


451.01

16
ESPO



108362
VH Gas


  69.53

17
Jet Reach


108363
Installation of Dog Bin
  
  65.00

18
CGM



108364
March Grass Cutting

572.09

19
Rentokil


108365
VH Sanitary Bins

999.20

20
HMRC



108366
Cont’b April

          1017.64

20A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 

26 April Cont’b  - April
          1410.73

20B
Prudential


BACS

26 April AVC – TC –April
  80.00

20C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 

26 April Salary & Exps April)

20D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 

26 April Salary – April)          2611.29

20E
S Wightman


BACS 

26 April Salary– April)      

20F
D Philpot


BACS 

26 April Salary – April )         1284.12     

20G
BMAC



BACS 

26 April – Various Jobs
165.00

20H
Peter Bourner


BACS 

26 April – Tree Surgery
970.00
Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
21
Mrs E Manning

108367
PC Internal Audit
          150.00

22
CGM



108368
Grass maint

        1096.49

23
ECS Computers

108369
Online backup
          188.04

24
BHiB Insurance

108370
PC Insurance
        2355.29

25
A10 Pest Control

108371
Allots & Pond Pest Cont    134.40

26
K & M Lighitng Svs

108372
S/Lighting Maint – May      499.19

27
Norfolk ALC


108373
Subs


          709.19

Bank balances as at 31.3.2022
Community Account
      

     
         21,863.04
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             175,000.00
Total                                                                                              £196,863.04
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.55pm.
12. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 14th June 2022, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
14th June 2022                                                               

     Chairman
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